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CALL TO ORDER
Ms. Rosenblatt called the meeting to order at 1:00 pm.

PLEDGE OF


Mr. Rosenblatt led the group in the pledge.

ALLEGIANCE


QUORUM


A quorum was established with all members present.
CHANGES/ADDITIONS
The order of the agenda was changed in order to take action on the Resolution of Remembrance of James P. Dawson
MEETING MINUTES   
Mr. Gaspard moved and Mr. Tiam seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the November 9, 2011 regular meeting.



MOTION PASSED

BOARD ACTION 2012-02 Remembrance of James P. Dawson

Mr. Meyer moved and Mr. Gaspard seconded the motion to adopt Board Action 2012-02 as presented.





MOTION PASSED
The following Board Resolution was read into the record by Mr. Meyer:
WHEREAS, James P. Dawson graciously served as a trustee of Pierce College from 1996 to 2005, serving twice as chair, and setting a new and high standard for community involvement and leadership of all trustees, and;

WHEREAS, Jim also served as president of the Trustees Association of Community and Technical Colleges in 2001, during which time he expanded opportunities for board members’ development, including creating a trustee training program that increased trustees’ understanding of their role as advocates and leaders, and;

WHEREAS, Jim was honored as the Trustee of the Year in 2001, in recognition of his ongoing dedication to community and technical college students across the state of Washington, and;

WHEREAS, Jim spent countless hours attending state and national meetings to promote community and technical colleges, including building partnerships with K-12 and universities, and;

WHEREAS, Jim devoted the better part of his life to being an advocate, role model and mentor to advance the mission of education at all levels and improve communities through the philosophy of equity and inclusion, and; 

WHEREAS, Jim led the way in promoting international education programs in both Asia and Europe, fostering sister-college relationships, and faculty and student exchanges, and;

WHEREAS, Jim facilitated efforts by Pierce College, the Tacoma Urban League, the Boys and Girls Club and other partners to successfully secure a federal GEAR UP grant, which provided higher education opportunities for 7th graders who traditionally would not attend college, and;

WHEREAS, Jim consistently exhibited tireless devotion to the two-year college system’s mission, always putting the needs of students first, and;

WHEREAS, Jim led his life by example, serving as a role model for people of color and constantly striving for a more equitable society. He continually created opportunities for the underserved and underrepresented in our community, state and nation.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that Pierce College is forever grateful for Jim Dawson’s ceaseless devotion to the college and the entire community and technical college system, and for his unending belief that higher education is the best path for individuals to realize a life of knowledge, success and fulfillment.
The Trustees and Chancellor each acknowledged Mr. Dawson’s contributions to the college, students, and community. It was stated that he always put students first, was a great leader, mentor, and a friend to all. He always had a smile and an encouraging word/ story just at the time it was needed. Dr. Johnson will read the resolution at the service for Mr. Dawson.

He will be missed by all who knew him.
COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCFS (Reported by Katelyn Neniskis) 

Ms. Neniskis noted that the month long break was appreciated by all students. They were able to rest and refresh and are now prepared for winter quarter.

Ms. Neniskis reported that student programs hosted a turkey give away in November and pictures with Santa Claus in December. Student leaders also hosted a Raider Roost which is a fundraising event to support the college sports teams. She also stated that over $600 dollars has been raised for the book fund scholarship for the winter quarter.
Ms. Neniskis reported that students from Clover Park Technical College, Pierce College, and Tacoma Community College attended multiple city and county council meetings to request support for higher education. 

Ms. Neniskis stated that student government is working on plans and looking forward to the student legislative rally in Olympia. They are working on providing transportation and hope to have good representation from Pierce College Fort Steilacoom.
ASPCP (Reported by Lauren Adler)

Ms. Adler reported that the Puyallup students would be attending a system-wide legislative rally in February. Puyallup student government will provide transportation, boxed lunches, and t-shirts to all students who attend. Tentatively, student government has 100 seats available and is willing to book another bus if the demand exceeds the current offering.  A postcard has been created that states “Don’t Cut the Solution” which students can sign. These postcards share quick information on why funding for higher education is important and should be saved. These postcards will be handed out to key legislators in Olympia during the system-wide rally by members of student government. 
Ms. Alder stated that she has been invited by Council of Unions and Student Programs Advisers and State Board staff to meet with them regarding the development of a state-wide Community and Technical College Student Association. This meeting stems from an interest from a handful of students from the CUSP Student Legislative Academy last year. 

Ms. Adler reported that she sent out an email to all members of the Puyallup campus inviting them to join Puyallup student government in giving students on campus the opportunity to pledge to their own success and completion over the next year. The response has been great and over 250 bracelets with student pledges have gone out to different offices around campus. Student Government looks forward to the opportunity to present completed pledges to the Board at a future meeting. 

PCFT President (Reported by John Lucas)

Mr. Lucas provided a presentation regarding the faculty’s concerns about the level of full-time faculty at Pierce College. He is not trying to imply that the Board or the administration are not concerned as well, as there has been conversation about this with the administration, and it is clear that this is a shared concern. He also recognizes the difficulty we face in this economic climate by the people responsible for putting together the college budget.

Why does it matter? 

1. Research indicates that adequate full-time faculty is associated with student completion.  

He talked about two studies that reach the conclusion:  

Daniel Jacoby’s “Effects of Part-Time Faculty Employment on Community College Graduation Rates” and Ehrenberg and Zhang’s “Do Tenured and Tenure-Track Faculty Matter”.  The second study estimates that every 10% decline in numbers of full-time faculty is associated with a 3% decline in graduation rates.  As of a year ago, Pierce College had 19 unfilled positions, which exceeds a 10% decline.

2.  Our assessment model is based around full-time faculty.  

3.  Our advising model relies heavily on full-time faculty

4. Maintenance of our programs, updating curriculum, hiring and monitoring the adjunct faculty, all require full-time faculty.

5. Participation in the committees that are the backbone of shared governance require full-time faculty.

6. Finally, while he finds no reason to doubt the excellence of the teaching quality of adjunct faculty, a stable body of full-time faculty provides consistency in the curriculum.  The full-time faculty is also subject to a more rigorous vetting process, in hiring, in tenure review, and in three year review.

So how are we doing?

With the numerous unfilled positions at Pierce college, he talked about how the college is measuring up against peer institutions:

1.  One measure is the percentage of classes taught by full-time faculty, as opposed to part time faculty.  Pierce does very poorly by this measure.  We rely more on part-time faculty than most other schools in the state, and more than all our peer institutions. He doesn’t think this is the best measure however; for one thing it can be improved by reducing the part-time faculty, even if you don’t replace them with full-time faculty, which would not help instruction at all.

2. Headcount per full-time faculty.  This is probably the most relevant indicator; it gives you a measure of how many full-time faculty are available per student, and how much attention we can give those students.  Compared to other schools, we are doing terrible on this.

3.  Amount of full-time faculty per million dollars of the operating budget.  You can look at this as an indicator of what is possible given our financial situation.  Other states in the area put more full-time faculty in the classroom for every million dollars that they get from tuition and the state.  This difference is substantial.

Mr. Lucas recognizes that this is a difficult budget situation, and there is not going to be a quick solution.  But this is already having serious impacts on our instruction and our ability to serve our students.  There is a real danger that if we don’t turn this around we are going to enter a downward spiral we cannot recover from.

WPEA Representative (Reported by Bryan Torell)

Mr. Torell reported that the labor management committee meets each month to discuss issues and concerns affecting Classified Staff regarding their collective bargaining agreement.  Some of the topics covered were special events parking for visitors and guests, photo directory for President Schmitt, suspended operations/inclement weather closure, contracting out of the Pierce College Bookstore.
Mr. Torell stated that WPEA Job Representatives, Diane Myrick, Cindy Bassage and himself met with Chancellor Johnson and Presidents Yochum and Schmitt to discuss the general membership survey.  They discussed some of the main issues raised in the survey at length and felt that the conversation was both productive and insightful.  Everyone looks forward to continuing these discussions in the near future and working to resolve or at least get a better understanding of some of the issues and how to address them. A PDF file of the survey as well as hard copies was made available to the Board secretary for distribution to the Board. 
Mr. Torell noted that nominations for chief and assistant chief job representatives have been sent to members.  The outcome of the election should be available by the next Board meeting.  
SETTING DIRECTION/VISION

Chancellor’s Report

Dr. Johnson stated that with each new year, comes a ray of hope that new opportunities and changes are on the horizon. Well that is clearly the case, here at Pierce College. However, she is not sure we will welcome all that is coming our way.

She noted that as the Board members heard in the study session, the college has been heavily involved in the reorganization process. As described, the next couple of weeks will begin a chain of reaction of clarifying the new executive team structure, providing instructional division models for feedback and refinement, and an outline for next steps in the shared governance model that will include the development of some new councils and the elimination or modification of some current committees and groups. In addition to focusing on our mission and institutional outcomes the structures, positions, and processes must maximize results while minimizing expenditures. The budget will play a role in what we are able to do.

Dr. Johnson reported that efficiency and effectiveness is on the minds of law and decision makers. She stated that this morning she had an opportunity along with Mr. Charlie Earl and Ms. Jan Yoshiwara from the State Board, and President David Mitchell from Olympic College to testify before the House Higher Education Committee on the statewide efficiency study that is a response to the legislation passed two years ago requiring three annual reports. The two hour session today was a far cry from another session she participated in December, where she was literally cut off in mid-sentence by the committee chair after about five minutes of testimony on the same subject. Today they had the opportunity to share information and engage in discussion about our system’s successes and challenges with efficiencies, the impact of budget cuts, and how the system is stretched in so many ways. For the most part, it was a very positive hearing; however, the final comments came from Representative Carlyle who talked about our aversion to talk about consolidation and our strong appetite for decentralization; not only our system, but higher education overall and state government in general. The third report is due December 2012 which will specifically address the issue of district consolidation. She was one of two presidents that recently served on a screening committee to recommend a consultant to assist the SBCTC and efficiency steering committee for an independent review of our system. Pierce County continues to be one of the regions that will be examined for consolidation.
Dr. Johnson stated that the administration has a shared interest in having full time faculty to meet the needs of our students. We know that creative and innovative faculty, who use a variety of teaching and learning strategies to help students succeed, who engage with students outside the classroom through advising, mentorship, clubs, and activities, as well as, having time to participate in the shared governance of the college is critical to our success. As you know, we have budget challenges that have impacted all employees of the college, in addition to our students. We have a number of full time vacancies. In early December, the executive team was told that approximately ten faculty members wanted to retire but were concerned that the college would not hire new full time faculty. We know we are at a critical point in our ability to continue to achieve our enrollment targets and have the kind of input we need from full time faculty. Upon hearing of the ten folks, they decided to commit to replacing the number of faculty who notified the college by the end of the quarter which was December 16. They contacted Ms. Norman, Faculty Union President, and Mr. Lucas, Vice President and shared with them our intention and ask that we be allowed outside the contract and provide the $500.00 contracted provision that is given to faculty to announce their intention to retire by December 1. This gives us prior knowledge of what positions are available. They did not commit to the specific discipline or program replacement because that is part of a comprehensive process that involves, faculty, program coordinators, division chairs, and all instructional administrators in prioritizing positions. They then determine how many we believe we can fund given the budget. They made the announcement and have received one retirement notice. 

Dr. Johnson acknowledged the value of full time faculty. We also have to live with the budget realities. It is their goal to continue to work with faculty to help the college be the most efficient and effective we can be to student learning and success.

In closing, Dr. Johnson mentioned that the McCleary act of K-12 is going to further impact the budget. We also don’t know how the request for new tax revenue will be received.

INSTITUTIONAL ASSESSMENT AND QUALITY ASSURANCE

Budget Update
Ms. Wiszmann stated that during the special session, the Legislature addressed $480 million of the $1.6 billion shortfall. There were very few impacts to the community and technical college system and none to Pierce College. If the legislature is going to meet the governor’s goal of cutting $2.0 billion, they have $1.5 billion to go. Therefore, the governor’s proposals of 13% cut (about $2.9 million for Pierce College); suspension of State Work Study, reductions to State Need Grant will be in play during regular (short) session. The recent Supreme Court decision regarding K-12 adds to the uncertainty.

Ms. Wiszmann stated that currently the only known parts of the Pierce College budget process are that the college will have a salary reduction next year and a tuition increase. It is still unknown what enrollment goal the college will set for next year’s budget. In doing this, we continue to remind ourselves that enrollments have traditionally followed unemployment rates, and this source of money will no longer be available when enrollments fall off. Enrollments have already begun to drop system-wide, even though unemployment rates are still high.  The system is expected to serve 40,000 fewer students this year than last.  
Last year, the college built the budget based on 110% and met that goal.  This year, we built the budget based on 105% and are struggling.  It’s taken more intervention than last year, but recent Winter quarter enrollments numbers are at a level that should let us squeak in with 105% by the end of the year.  This has multiple implications:  increasingly, students can’t get in or can’t get the classes they need to progress; we are depositing less money in the excess enrollment account for use in future budgets; and we will need to be careful and deliberate in setting an enrollment goal for next year’s budget.

Items that are currently being discussed as possibilities for savings:

· Anticipating some savings from district reorganization
· Possibility of costs related to a new faculty contract 
· Budget Team brainstormed a list of possible new revenue sources or budget savings.  Each idea is undergoing extensive review and analysis.   Very few are “new” ideas.  Many are things we considered in past budget rounds and were able to discard as having too much impact or being impractical.  Budget Team has met twice to review these analyses and is continuing to make progress.
Ms. Wiszmann reported that one issue that carried forward from the prior budget cycle is concerns over our bookstore operations.  Bookstore revenues are down – not only because enrollments are down, but also due to cheaper prices from online retailers and stalwart efforts of faculty to select cheaper textbooks when quality materials are available.  However, what is good for students is not so good for the Bookstore’s bottom line.  The executive team and budget team reviewed an extensive analysis of options and decided to contract out our bookstore operations.  

There is a state law that defines the process for contracting out work previously performed by state employees.  We are following that process very closely.  The WPEA was notified of the decision and has made a demand to bargain.  Six individual classified employees were also notified and have 60 days to suggest alternatives to contracting out.  If no further alternatives are identified or accepted, and the district goes to RFP, the existing employees may choose to form an Employee Business Unit and submit a proposal.

Ms. Wiszmann presented the 2012-2013 budget development values, principles, and process guidelines for review. Each year the Executive Team, Cabinet, and the Trustees review the document to make sure it describes the priorities set-forth by the Board as these values and principles will guide the development of the operating budget. This budget process will mark the fifth round of statewide budget reductions.

Ms. Wiszmann noted the minor suggested changes for the process this year. She stated that usually we bring this document to budget and executive team, cabinet and then to the Board for approval, due to the timing and calendar this year the document is coming to the Board before Cabinet.

Following the review of the proposed document the Board members were in agreement with the proposed changes, they stated that the document was a good communication tool and appreciated that the language included striking a balance between quality and access which is important to them.  

Board Action 2012-01 Reserve Fund Expenditure- Fort Steilacoom Science Dome

Mr. Meyer moved and Ms. Roarty seconded the motion to approve the reserve fund expenditure as presented.



MOTION PASSED
Ms. Wiszmann explained that plans for the Fort Steilacoom Science and Technology Building (the Rainier Building) include space for a science dome learning environment; and the project was undertaken during a time of rapidly escalating construction costs requiring the district to postpone completion of the science dome to a future date. The total cost of the dome facility and equipment is estimated at $1.6 million and the Pierce College Foundation successfully included in its 21st Century Learning campaign fundraising for specialized equipment for the science dome: and at the request of the Fort Steilacoom Tech Fee Committee, the Board of Trustees previously approved $150,000 of Tech Fee funds for the project. With these and other sources, the district has identified $1.3 million in available funding for the project. She asked the Board for their approval of this expenditure as presented.
INSTITUTIONAL INNOVATION AND SUCCESS
Open Course Library

Ms. Emily Wood, Mr. David Lippmann, and Ms. Melonie Rasmussen presented their work with the Open Course Library and the positive impact this project is having on students and faculty:
What are Open Educational Resources (OER)

· Open Educational Resources are teaching and learning materials that are freely available for anyone to use - teachers and learners.  OERs can include entire courses, lesson modules, lectures and lab assignments. 

· The idea behind the OER movement is that these materials we create have more value as they are available for more people to use.  There is also the underlying belief that sharing your work, putting it out there for other educators to tinker with, will result in improvements and novel applications for your educational resources.

· The Open Educational Resources movement is gaining momentum in Higher Education, in the US and internationally.  Many of the top universities now offer lectures, notes and course materials freely available on the web.  

· For example, MIT OpenCourseWare offers free online video lectures and content for most of their courses, some of which are being used to supplement college courses around the world

· There is also growing interest in Open Textbooks - low cost or free textbooks that are available for wide adoption and modification by instructors.

Open Course Library (OCL)

· The Open Course Library aims to build a collection of open, shareable course materials that faculty across Washington state and around the world can use in their instruction.  

· Specifically, teams of Faculty Course Designers, Instructional Designers, Librarians and other experts are redesigning 81 high-enrollment and high-stakes courses that are taught in the Community and Technical College system, by using existing and created OERs.  These redesigned courses MUST cost the student less than $30 in textbook expenses

· We know that access to expensive required course materials is one barrier to student completion, and this is where the Open Course Library is working to make an impact.  Even though the Open Course Library is only half-way completed, an independent cost analysis found that in this academic year alone, faculty using OCL materials will save students a total of $1.26 million.  Higher savings are anticipated, following Phase 2 of the project in the next year.

Ms. Wood gave a brief description of her role as an instructional designer
· This project is a large endeavor, so the State Board wanted to ensure the courses that are being created would see significant faculty adoption in Washington State and would help students succeed. So that’s where the role of an Instructional Designer comes in.  The 10 instructional designers worked behind the scenes to ensure that the courses were high quality.  

· The Faculty Course Designers were experts in their subjects, and the Instructional Designers provided a framework, professional development and guidance to ensure they created measurable learning outcomes, effective lessons and assignments and strong assessments that truly measure student learning.

· This work is important, because clear and measurable outcomes can help students understand what is expected of them and take responsibility for monitoring their own learning progress.  Active learning assignments give students an opportunity to apply their learning.  I worked with other Subject Matter experts to ensure the course design and course content would help students succeed.

· Because these courses were designed to be “learning environment neutral” meaning they could be taught face-to-face or online, or broken into modules,  the Instructional Designers reviewed the course components using a set of nationally recognized course design standards that were created by faculty, based on current research in student learning and retention.

· Phase I was launched October 31st of this year, and a study of completion rates for OCL courses is currently in progress - early returns look promising

· She worked with 8 design teams who were creating courses in Information Studies, Geology, Biology and Math Courses.

Mr. Lippmann and Ms. Rasmussen presented what their courses look like online and demonstrated the real impact on student learning. They demonstrated how students and faculty can maneuver through their courses online and showed some of the pre-calculus text book they wrote. Faculty throughout the state are beginning to use their textbook and comment on it quality and price. This groundbreaking state-sponsored program creates free course materials and will save college students millions.
The Trustees were amazed by this innovative work. They expressed their admiration for the hard work that has gone into this project. They thanked Mr. Lippman, Ms. Rasmussen, and Ms. Woods for their work on behalf of students and that the Open Course Library will ensure more students can afford to stay enrolled in college and graduate with a degree that will prepare them for the workforce.
BOARD BUSINESS

Board Chair Report

Ms. Rosenblatt stated that our system is facing some very tough legislative issues and the Trustees throughout the state are working with the trustees association to get their voices heard. They will be attending the upcoming TACTC conference and meeting with local legislators. She acknowledged the students for getting their voices heard and encouraged them to get as many students as possible to attend the student rally. The student delegation is the most effective in sharing the impact of current cuts and tuition increases with the legislators. Legislators do pay attention and want to hear the student’s stories. She noted that the Trustees Association is backing a revenue increase and hope it is passed. It is her belief that the economy is getting stronger and that the governor is doing good work, unfortunately she will not be in office to see her work come to fruition. 
Ms. Roarty reported that she had recently attended a Foundation Board meeting, were it was discussed that there are currently 40,000 jobs unfilled in Washington state and the role of community colleges to educate our workforce. She noted that Boeing is recommitting to our state which is a positive sign. 
PUBLIC COMMENT
As senior faculty members at Pierce College Mr. Steve Jaech and Mr. Doug Jenson commented on the

importance of full time faculty and what the decline has meant to instruction. They read the following

letter into the record:

Dear Members of the Pierce College District 11 Board of Trustees:
We share your goal of achieving the District’s Institutional Outcomes. At this time we are concerned in particular

about our student learning and success outcome.

It is well documented that community college graduation rates decrease as the proportion of instruction provided

by full-time faculty decreases. Sadly, the proportion of instruction provided by full-time faculty at Pierce College

has devolved to be among the lowest in Washington State. 

Together with you we are committed to the ‘completion agenda.’ We recognize that, during these times of severe

budgetary constraint, it is very difficult to hire new full-time faculty. On the other hand we can work together to

insure that the proportion of instruction provided by full-time faculty at Pierce College does not further decline.

To this end, the undersigned senior members of the full-time faculty, pledge our determined willingness to
coordinate our retirements with the hiring of full-time replacement faculty. We hope this will result in the continuation of 

at least the current minimal proportion of instruction by full-time faculty in support of student learning and completion at Pierce College.
With every good wish-

Steve Jaech, Doug Jenson, Diana Casey, Rosalie Pan, Alan Kemp, Sharon Russell, Robert Sager, and Randy Leifson

Mr. Jensen acknowledged the difficult financial circumstances the college is in, and whatever level of scale the institution ends up at, he wants to be sure that there is a quality level of instruction. He wants to keep the lines of communication open between the faculty and administration in order to have quality conversation regarding replacement of full time faculty. This would be an ongoing and long term dialog. Faculty appreciated the administration offer in December; however there wasn’t much notice so there was not adequate planning time. They are interested in long term cooperative dialog that would assist with a seamless faculty transition.  
Mr. Jaech added that the faculty that signed the letter have been at the college a long time and helped shape and build this institution. They deeply care and love Pierce College. This issue is not about spreadsheets, it is about loving what they do. They have dedicated a large portion of their lives to Pierce College and aren’t ready to jump ship at this time. He thanked the Board for listening to their concerns.
Mr. Meyer stated that the Board concurs with the issue of quality education. He respects the dedication and the comments of the senior faculty; he knows what it means to create something you believe in. With the context of where we are currently with the economy, the Board is sympathetic to the full time faculty issue and will take it under advisement and move forward. The college may not be able to fix the issues right away but will work to create a plan to get the college going in the right direction. The Board appreciates the faculty and their dedication to the institution and its students. 

Mr. Gaspard asked that at a future meeting there would be some clarification of the data that was presented during the faculty report. In answer, Dr. Johnson provided insight to the data and the many ways to look at the numbers. Much of the data is based on ratio of part time vs. full time faculty mix and the program mix at the various colleges. She noted that the administration is committed to working with the faculty to review the data and have a rich dialog of where we need to go from here.  She also mentioned that throughout the budget crisis and the many budget cuts Pierce College has not had to RIF any faculty, we have had one program closure and the affected faculty member has been retrained and retained.
ACTIVITIES CALENDAR
Members reviewed the activities calendar and will let the board secretary know which events they can attend.

NEXT REGULAR MEETING        
February 8, 2012, Puyallup
ADJOURNMENT


The meeting adjourned at 3:10 pm.


________________________                                    _______________________             
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor

       Jaqueline B. Rosenblatt, Chair
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